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Introduction 
  
The Australian Association of Psychologists incorporated (AAPi) thanks the Australian 
Government for the opportunity to provide information and recommendations on the Early 
Years Strategy. 
 
The Australian Association of Psychologists Inc (AAPi) is a proud member partner of The 
National Infant Child Disaster Mental Health Advisory Committee.  As a member organization, 
we wish to endorse their submission.   
 
Given the increased vulnerability of children to psychological impact from exposure to 
natural disasters, we would urge the Australian Government to take measures immediately 
that increase the accessibility of mental health services for families and children that are 
impacted by natural disaster.  The last 5 years in Australia have involved significant natural 
disasters from bushfire to flooding and the COVID-19 pandemic.  The AAPi member survey in 
2021 indicated a 77% increase in demand for services and this was increased again another 
63.5% in the 2022 survey.  What psychologists are seeing in their practices is supported 
worldwide in studies of post-pandemic and post-disaster mental health and distress 
(Newnham, et al., 2022).  We would expect this increased demand to continue at least for 
the next several years, if not longer due to the impact the pandemic has had on the 
Australian community. This distress has been further impacted by the multiple other natural 
disasters that we have seen in the past few years. “The evident chronicity of mental health 
concerns in the years following disaster for a sizeable proportion of adults and children 
highlights the substantial mental healthcare need currently unmet by mainstream services 
(Newnham, et al., 2022).” 
 
The Governments previous initiative for mental health support through the Mental Health 
Services for Bushfire Response allowed Medicare rebates for up to 10 individual mental 
health services in a calendar year without requiring a diagnosed mental health condition, GP 
mental health treatment plan or referral.  It would be appropriate to reinstate these items 
those that are exposed to natural disaster in Australia, given the success of the scheme in 
providing early intervention psychological supports to those who were affected by the 2019-
2020 bushfires.  These item numbers allowed for those who were affected to access support 
easily and at a low cost, removing known barriers to care.  The provision of supports early is a 
significant protective factor that will ease the burden on children, families and affected 
communities, allowing them to return to optimum functioning more easily.  
 
We thank our members who have provided feedback regarding their areas of special skill or 
interest and all those who have aided with this submission.  AAPi represents psychologists 
traversing a wide range of areas of practice around the country.  Using these insights, we 
would urge the Australian Government to strongly consider our recommendations as well as 
the recommendations proposed by The National Infant Child Disaster Mental Health Advisory 
Committee. 
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